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Dear Mr/Ms Member of Parliament
Use of Section 19 permits to operate minibuses by schools and colleges

I bring to your attention a campaign for legislative amendment to remove scope for schools and colleges to use Section 19 permits in the operation of minibuses carrying pupils and students and seek your support in advancing that objective.

In November 1993, a minibus owned by Hagley RC High School and driven by a teacher crashed late at night while returning from a trip to London. 12 children and the teacher died.

Research undertaken by education union NASUWT in recent years shows that 10% of its teacher members continue to drive minibuses in addition to performing their core tasks. Of those, a quarter are sometimes pressured to do so, and 12% have driven more than 50 miles after a day of teaching.

In 2024, NASUWT and other unions in the education sector issued joint guidance to their members strongly advising them not to drive school and college minibuses [1]. That guidance further asserts that the Section 19 regime “is not fit for purpose for schools and colleges.”
Many schools that operate minibuses do so via Section 19 permits. In recent years, a small number have moved to the same operator licensing regime as commercial bus and coach operators.
An operator licence requires close monitoring of compliance and ensures that drivers are sufficiently rested. Where organisations holding an operator licence do not observe those legal requirements, that authorisation can be curtailed or revoked by a Traffic Commissioner at Public Inquiry.
Safety must be paramount when passengers, including children and students, are transported. That can be assured by removing scope for schools to use Section 19 permits and requiring that groups are transported by vehicles operated under the operator licensing regime.

A petition to advance this aim is currently live [2] alongside wider engagement efforts. As an operator of passenger vehicles under the operator licence framework within your constituency, I would urge you to support this campaign and the work towards the legislative amendment that it seeks.

Please do not hesitate to contact me for further information.

Yours faithfully
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[1] https://www.nasuwt.org.uk/static/3c72b46a-38da-42d2-a79982a7cb791a02/Joint-Union-Minibus-Guidance-2024.pdf
[2] https://petition.parliament.uk/petitions/710694
